



# CLASP Principles for Federal Tax Policy

**CLASP**  
Policy solutions that work for low-income people

September 2020

The tax system has been an important tool in our national response to the interlocking health and economic crises caused by the COVID-19 pandemic. Policymakers used it to distribute stimulus payments in the spring of 2020. This effort highlighted the potential to rapidly deliver funds to many people. However, some people with the greatest needs were left out. For example, lawmakers explicitly denied benefits to people in families where one or more adults do not have a Social Security number. Structural barriers to having a bank account, mailing address, or internet access caused other people to struggle to access payments they were due.

Taxes will necessarily be part of the political debate over the next years. Much larger investments are needed to support state and local economies, create opportunity, and begin to close the gaps caused by our nation's history of systemic racism. Policymakers will have the opportunity to undo the inequity of the 2017 tax bill, reversing its giveaways to the richest households and large corporations. Proposals ranging from providing people with another short-term stimulus payment to permanent universal child allowances and basic income will use refundable credits as part of their delivery systems. This raises the question of what it will take so everyone eligible for these supports can receive them with a minimum of burden. Overall, society faces a broader opportunity to look at tax policy from an economic and racial justice agenda.

**In this report, the Center for Law and Social Policy (CLASP) outlines a set of principles to provide a framework for policymakers and advocates that uses an economic and racial justice perspective to assess the range of proposals that they will evaluate in the next few years**

In offering the following principles, CLASP draws on our expertise about policy that reduces poverty, improves the lives of people with low incomes, tears down systemic barriers that hold back people of color, and advances racial and economic justice. We are particularly focused on some key values:

- a. the importance of a progressive tax code to fund needed public policies and investments and

begin to redress the harms caused by generations of laws and regulations that have denied economic opportunity to people of color;

- b. the role that well-targeted refundable tax credits can play, along with investments in public programs and labor standards, as part of a broad strategy for reducing poverty and improving the wellbeing of people with low incomes; and
- c. the importance of implementing and administering tax programs – like other public programs – in ways that reduce the burden on participants and promote equity.

All of these elements are critical to an economic and racial justice agenda, as people of color have disproportionately low incomes and wealth due to systemic racism.

**With that context, we propose the following principles for decisionmakers and others to use when creating or weighing changes to the tax system:**

1. Taxes must provide revenue to support investments in the public goods needed for a nation that is healthy, thriving, racially just, and economically secure.
2. The tax code as a whole—and individual provisions—should be progressive and reduce poverty and inequality.
  - a. The tax code should be made more progressive, including with respect to unearned investment income, wealth, and inheritances.
  - b. Shifting to fully refundable tax credits and other improvements can make the tax code more effective at reducing poverty.
  - c. Tax credits should not leave out those who have been systemically disadvantaged.
  - d. Policymakers should compare the benefits and distributive effects of tax credits or deductions to similar investments in public programs.
3. Policymakers should center equity in decisions regarding how taxes are administered.
  - a. Tax policy should establish payment mechanisms that meet the needs of people with low incomes.
  - b. Tax policy should reduce the cost and administrative burdens of filing.
  - c. Audits and verification requirements should not fall disproportionately on people with low incomes.

## **1. Taxes must provide revenue to support investments in the public goods needed for a nation that is healthy, thriving, racially just, and economically secure.**

Across America, families and communities need public investments that reduce poverty, promote economic opportunity for children and adults, and reduce racial and ethnic disparities. Taxes are the way we come together as a nation to make these investments. An effective tax system must provide adequate revenue for the critical services and supports needed for society, and all its members, to thrive.

### ***Investing in racial equity and human needs programs can drive prosperity***

Moreover, because public policy has so often been racist—helping white people build opportunity and wealth, while denying Black people and other people of color equal benefits—policymakers have a moral obligation to invest in programs that begin to repair the harm. For example, when lawmakers created the

Social Security program, they excluded agricultural and domestic service workers. Among Black workers, more than three in five were employed in those industries.<sup>1</sup> This exclusion cost Black people benefits totaling \$143 billion in 2016 dollars.<sup>2</sup>

### ***“Our nation’s children, workers, and the economy benefit when we invest in policies and programs that reduce poverty.”***

Robust public investments in key programs can put individuals and their families with low incomes on a path toward economic stability. Such effective programs include child care; postsecondary education and skills training for youth and adults; comprehensive paid family and medical leave; public assistance; housing; and health coverage. In 2019, a National Academies of Sciences (NAS) report compiled compelling research finding that reducing child poverty improves individuals’ health, mental health, educational attainment, and earnings into adulthood.<sup>3</sup> Investing in refundable tax credits and other public programs that reduce poverty improves children’s wellbeing and the future skills and capacity of America’s labor force.

### **Constraining tax revenues undermines critical public programs, limits equity, and hurts states and localities**

For decades, it has been a constant political struggle to ensure that taxes bring in enough revenue to support a thriving society. In part, this is because corporations and wealthy individuals have supported the election of legislators opposed to taxes, and have successfully lobbied to shape the tax code in their favor.<sup>4</sup> Further, constraining tax revenues has been used as a tool to try to limit the scope of government. Since at least the presidency of Ronald Reagan, those opposing government spending have used a combination of tax cuts and concerns about the ensuing deficit to try to force cuts in critical government services. President Reagan’s budget director David Stockman famously referred to this strategy as “starving the beast.”<sup>5</sup> It has been a highly effective approach at the state level, as most states are required to balance their budgets each year.<sup>6</sup> But it has also significantly shaped the federal political landscape.

More recently, the 2011 federal Budget Control Act set arbitrary caps on government “discretionary” spending for each year through 2021. Congress has subsequently acknowledged that these caps are too low to meet national priorities and has given itself additional flexibility. And yet, the caps have contributed to the consistent underfunding of key needs such as child care, housing, job training, and infrastructure.<sup>7</sup> Republicans’ concerns about the deficit disappeared at the prospect of passing the Trump administration’s 2017 Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (TCJA), which increased the deficit by an estimated \$1.9 trillion over 10 years while benefitting the wealthiest Americans as well as large corporations.<sup>8</sup> Further, once the TCJA was enacted, President Trump immediately suggested that key programs like Medicare, Medicaid, and Social Security would need to be cut in order to reduce the deficit.<sup>9</sup> Senate Republicans have also used concerns about the deficit to justify limiting the scope and duration of a COVID-19 response package.<sup>10</sup>

When federal spending is constrained, the responsibility to invest in critical programs and services increasingly shifts to the states or local governments. This dynamic is problematic for several reasons. First, many issues, such as climate change and public health, require a coordinated national solution. Second, federal spending serves to partially equalize services and resources across the country. Federal investments are needed to ensure that residents in low-income states and cities—particularly people of color residing in the South—are not permanently trapped in a cycle of low investment.<sup>11</sup> Third, in general, state and local revenue sources are significantly less progressive than federal taxes, with a heavy reliance on sales and excise taxes.<sup>12</sup> And finally, because the federal government is able to borrow money, it can respond with necessary spending in times of recession. By contrast, states and localities are often forced to cut critical programs, due to declining revenues, precisely when they are needed the most.<sup>13</sup>

## **2. The tax code as a whole – and individual provisions – should be progressive and reduce poverty and inequality.**

A progressive tax code means that people or companies with higher incomes pay a higher share of it in taxes than those with lower incomes. This approach promotes equity. Less progressive taxes, such as payroll taxes, can be part of an overall progressive system when they are used to fund programs and services that benefit people with low incomes. However, overall progressivity is maximized when such programs are also funded with progressive sources of revenue.

Income inequality has grown sharply in the U.S. over the past 40 years, with share of total income going to the fifth of the population with the highest income climbing from 46 to 54 percent between 1979 and 2016. By 2016, the top 1 percent received 16 percent of all income, more than all the income received by the bottom 50 percent. Even though the U.S. federal income tax system is progressive, it has done very little to counteract the growth in inequality.<sup>14</sup> An increasing body of evidence suggests that income inequality is harmful in itself, even beyond its contribution to poverty, limiting health and education and contributing to slower overall growth.<sup>15</sup>

### ***a. The tax code should be made more progressive, including with respect to unearned investment income, wealth, and inheritances.***

#### **The overall progressivity of the U.S. tax code should be increased**

The U.S. tax code is progressive, with individual marginal rates on income from 10 to 37 percent as income rises.<sup>16</sup> However, the top rates are significantly lower than they were for most of the 20th century. The top marginal rate was over 90 percent during the 1950s and remained at or above 50 percent until 1986.<sup>17</sup>

In addition, this progressive structure is undermined by other aspects of the tax code, including:

- the cap on the wage tax for Social Security (meaning that higher earners pay a smaller share of their wages towards the Social Security program);
- the favorable treatment of investment income compared to wages; and
- extensive opportunities for deductions that primarily benefit people with higher incomes.

The corporate tax code also includes massive opportunities for legal tax avoidance—so much so that 60 of the Fortune 500 companies, including Amazon, paid zero federal income taxes in 2018.<sup>18</sup>

As policymakers look for additional revenue in order to support needed programs, they should begin by increasing the progressivity of the tax code and closing loopholes.

## **Progressive tax policy must reduce the wealth gap to improve racial equity and opportunity for people with low incomes, and start to overcome the legacy of historically racist policies**

Wealth in the U.S. is even more inequitably distributed than income: the wealthiest 1 percent of families holds about 40 percent of all wealth, and the bottom 90 percent holds less than one-quarter.<sup>19</sup> In addition, there is a deep racial wealth divide created, in large part, by government policy. For example, between 1934 and 1968, the Federal Housing Administration (FHA) prevented people of color from purchasing homes through a practice called “redlining.” On residential housing maps, the FHA outlined areas in which mortgage lending would not be available—typically areas where people of color lived. This practice resulted in homebuyers of color receiving just 2 percent of government mortgages.<sup>20</sup> Being denied traditional credit led many would-be homeowners of color to find recourse in “land contracts.” These contracts were predatory arrangements in which buyers “purchased” homes at inflated prices. But the contract usually was nothing more than a renter’s lease; one missed payment could lead to eviction and loss of all equity. The practice of selling homes on contract stripped more than \$500 million in wealth (about \$3 billion in 2017 dollars) over a 30-year period from Black families in Chicago alone.<sup>21</sup>

Today, as a result of redlining and similar intergenerational discriminatory policies, the median wealth of Black households is \$17,600, compared to \$171,000 for white households, according to the Federal Reserve’s Survey of Consumer Finances.<sup>22</sup> White households living near the poverty line typically have about \$18,000 in wealth—due primarily to the cumulative effect of intergenerational wealth transfers. By contrast, Black households in similar economic conditions typically have a median wealth close to zero.<sup>23</sup>

Tax policy does very little to address wealth inequality and the racial wealth gap. Much wealth is never taxed. The estate tax has been narrowed to only affect a very small percentage of households, and when inherited property is sold, the heirs are only taxed on the capital gains since they inherited it, so the gains previously accrued are never taxed.<sup>24</sup>

Proposals such as a modest wealth tax,<sup>25</sup> restored inheritance taxes,<sup>26</sup> or a financial transactions tax<sup>27</sup> could be major sources of new revenues and ways to reduce inequality. The 2017 TCJA doubled down on transferring wealth to the richest people by providing them, and corporations, with tax breaks. The TCJA was a giveaway to the wealthy at the expense of children and families living in poverty. Undoing these changes should be a starting point for creating a more equitable and just tax code that works to close the racial wealth divide.

### ***b. Shifting to fully refundable tax credits and other improvements can make the tax code more effective at reducing poverty***

Through refundable tax credits like the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) and the Child Tax Credit (CTC), the tax system has become a critical part of our nation's approach to reducing poverty, particularly for families with children. Together, these programs directly lifted **10.6 million** Americans above the poverty line in 2018—including 5.5 million children. They reduced the depth of poverty for an additional 17.5 million people.<sup>28</sup> In addition, because the EITC rewards work, it has an even greater anti-poverty effect when taking into account the people who work more -- and therefore earn more -- because of the availability of the credit.<sup>29</sup>

## Refundable tax credits offer far-reaching benefits, but need improvement

Providing direct support to families with low incomes, such as through the EITC and CTC, has been shown to positively affect their health, asset building and savings, and children's educational achievement. For instance, credits as little as \$1,000 **have been shown** to improve children's test scores and increase the likelihood that they will attend college and earn high wages as adults.<sup>30</sup>

These credits have a large impact on poverty because they are refundable, meaning that even people without federal income tax liability can receive them. However, they are limited to households with earned income over a certain threshold. For example, for a single parent with two children, the full value of the EITC does not phase in until the parent's earnings reach \$14,570. They do not receive the full value of the CTC until their earnings are over \$30,000.<sup>31</sup>

In addition, policymakers have structured these credits in way that denies some struggling workers any opportunity to achieve financial security. The EITC for workers without dependent children is too small, and has too many restrictions, to have a significant anti-poverty impact.<sup>32</sup> As a result, single workers without dependent children are the only group being taxed deeper into poverty.<sup>33</sup>

## Expanding key tax credits could further reduce poverty

Increasing the value of the credits and otherwise expanding their reach would make these strong anti-poverty tools even more effective. A recent National Academy of Sciences panel on reducing child poverty used a greatly expanded EITC as the core of all of its proposed packages to dramatically reduce child poverty.<sup>34</sup> Several bills that address these issues have been introduced, such as:

- The proposed Working Families Tax Relief (WFTR) bill would increase the EITC, make the CTC fully refundable, and create a young child tax credit. It would raise the incomes of **46 million households** and lift 29 million people above or closer to the poverty line, including 11 million children.<sup>35</sup>
- The Economic Mobility Act would also expand the EITC. In doing so it would raise incomes for about 15.5 million workers, ages 19-66, who do not have children. However, it would exclude full-time students ages 19-24.<sup>36</sup> It would also make the CTC fully refundable and create a young child tax credit.

## Redesigning other tax incentives can boost prosperity for people with low incomes

The tax code also includes many other credits, deductions, and provisions designed to encourage and reduce the cost of designated activities, such as homeownership, child care, college attendance, and saving for retirement. The tax code incentivizes these activities because lawmakers believe they are beneficial to society. But these incentives disproportionately and consistently benefit people with higher incomes, because they are designed as *deductions* or *non-refundable credits*, which do not benefit people with low incomes. (See box below for an explanation of the differences between such tax deductions and credits.) These aspects of the tax code do not reduce poverty. They also would be more effective at promoting the range of "social good" activities if they were redesigned to reach people with lower incomes. As currently crafted, the benefits of these credits largely go to people who would have undertaken these activities anyway. People with low incomes are less likely to receive a credit or deduction, though a subsidy would make more of a difference in their ability to buy a home or go to college.<sup>37</sup>

### **The value of a tax deduction vs. tax credit**

A tax deduction reduces the amount of a person's or family's income subject to taxation, while a credit reduces the taxes they owe. While these seem similar, they have very different effects.

In the context of a progressive income tax, any tax **deduction** provides the most benefit to people with the highest taxable incomes.<sup>38</sup> For example, a \$10,000 deduction is worth \$3,700 to a household in the 37 percent tax bracket. But it is only worth \$1,000 to a household in the 10 percent tax bracket that itemizes its deductions. It is not worth anything at all to people who take the standard deduction, as nearly 90 percent of taxpayers may now do.<sup>39</sup>

By contrast, a **credit** provides the same benefit to all who qualify, as long as they owe federal income taxes that exceed the credit. Refundable credits provide the full value of the credit, even if its value exceeds the amount of federal income tax a household owes.

The primary way to make tax incentives more helpful to people with low incomes is to change them into fully refundable credits, so that the benefit for a given amount of spending is the same across income levels.<sup>40</sup> However, the structure of the credit also matters. Specifically, because wealthier people can afford to spend more on housing or education, they will benefit more, especially for credits that only offset a small share of total spending. For example, the Lifetime Learning Credit is worth up to \$2,000 a year, but a taxpayer must spend \$10,000 to claim that full amount.

### **Below are two examples of existing tax credits and how policymakers could improve them to better support people with lower incomes:**

- The **Child and Dependent Care Tax Credit (CDCTC)** is a tax credit meant to support working families in paying for child care expenses and other forms of dependent care. As a percentage of child care costs, the credit is higher for families with lower incomes. But because the CDCTC is not a refundable credit, it has essentially no value to lower-income families. In 2018, the lowest quintile of taxpayers -- those with incomes under about \$25,000 -- got 0.1 percent of the benefit, and the top quintile -- with incomes over about \$153,000 -- got nearly 70 percent.<sup>41</sup> Making the CDCTC fully refundable would ensure that it can benefit families making the lowest incomes. The Economic Mobility Act of 2019 and the Child Care for Economic Recovery Act both would make the CDCTC fully refundable. (As discussed below, the CDCTC would also be more effective if parents could receive an advance payment of this subsidy.)
- The **American Opportunity Tax Credit (AOTC)**, which is supposed to promote college attendance, provides little benefit to individuals who attend less expensive schools and/or go to school part time. In addition to being made fully refundable, the AOTC should apply to the full cost of college—not only tuition and fees—and should not be limited to four years of attendance.<sup>42</sup>

### ***c. Tax credits should not leave out those who have been systemically disadvantaged.***

The tax code also has exclusionary provisions that limit the effectiveness of the benefits it delivers. Policymakers should remove these exclusions so that credits can most effectively reduce poverty for all, including those who have historically been left out from government programs.

- **Ensure immigrant families and children can access EITC supports:** One major exclusion is the denial of EITC benefits to 2.4 million immigrant households where a parent does not have a work-authorized Social Security number.<sup>43</sup> When policymakers deny this critical financial support, it harms millions of children in such families, most of whom are U.S. citizens. Lawmakers also left these families out of the CARES Act stimulus payments, even in the instance when one parent has a Social Security number but the other does not. Similarly, as a result of the 2017 tax bill, an estimated 1 million children without Social Security numbers are denied the CTC.<sup>44</sup> These exclusions must be fixed. They should also be addressed in any proposal to use expanded tax credits as the basis for a child allowance or guaranteed income.
- **Advance equity in tax credits for people in Puerto Rico and other U.S. territories.** U.S. citizens who reside in Puerto Rico are only eligible for a CTC if they have three or more children. Residents of Puerto Rico and the other U.S. territories are not eligible for the federal EITC. While Puerto Rico now has its own EITC, it phases in at a much lower rate than the federal EITC, and the maximum annual credit is much smaller—just \$1,500 for a single parent with two children, compared to \$5,828 for the federal EITC.<sup>45</sup>
- **Expand EITC access to workers of any age and those without children.** Workers without dependent children can only receive the EITC if they are between ages 25 and 65. This leaves out a significant population of workers who are disproportionately paid low wages<sup>46</sup> and struggle to make ends meet. Also, the maximum age limit is inconsistent with the Social Security program, which does not allow workers to receive full retirement benefits if they start collecting before they are 67 years old.<sup>47</sup> Due to this discrepancy, workers risk losing their EITC credit due to their age before being eligible to receive their full Social Security benefits.
- **Support economic stability for people with past convictions by lifting racist restrictions.** Other limitations affect fewer people, but also have significant equity concerns. For example, individuals with previous convictions for drug-related felonies are ineligible for the AOTC. This is more stringent than the comparable provision in financial aid law, which only applies to drug offences that occurred while students were receiving aid, and only for a limited time.<sup>48</sup> Due to the disproportionate enforcement of drug laws in communities of color, this restriction has a disparate impact on Black and Latinx students.<sup>49</sup>

### ***d. Policymakers should compare the benefits and distributive effects of tax credits or deductions to similar investments in public programs.***

Before making a major investment in expanding tax credits, policymakers should consider whether the tax system is the best place for such investments, or if direct spending on programs would be a better choice.

#### **Considering tradeoffs and political realities**

In many cases, it is simpler and more efficient to directly fund programs with similar goals, such as Pell grants for higher education or child care subsidies, rather than using the tax system. These programs are already targeted to families with low and moderate incomes. Therefore, adding money to them will almost always have a greater anti-poverty impact than a similar investment in tax incentives.<sup>1</sup> In addition, benefit

<sup>1</sup> At the same time, it is important to acknowledge that the larger benefit for middle class and upper income households often drives political and public support for tax incentives, and can sometimes make it possible to make investments that would not be politically viable if they were more closely targeted.

programs can almost always respond more quickly than tax incentives to a sudden change in a family's situation.

This does not mean that tax incentives should be removed from the anti-poverty toolkit. First, it is often politically easier to provide sustained support through the tax code than through direct spending. This is, in part, due to arbitrary Congressional rules that treat changes in tax policy more favorably than increases in spending. However, policymakers and advocates should take advantage of whatever opportunities they have to assist families with low incomes.

Second, delivering support through the tax system does have some real advantages as a strategy to reduce poverty. Compared to traditional benefit programs, the EITC and CTC do not require in-person visits or interviews, significantly reducing the administrative burden for people seeking to claim the credits. They also have fewer opportunities for agencies to limit access. As a result, these credits reach a much higher share of eligible participants.<sup>50</sup> In addition, they are not subject to state discretion regarding how much benefit to provide and how much administrative burden to impose on people, because they have consistent rules and are nationally available (with some exceptions for residents of Puerto Rico). Therefore, they have an especially large impact on reducing poverty in states that make it harder to access other benefits.<sup>51</sup>

The EITC and CTC also significantly advance racial equity, as compared to other public programs that support people's basic needs.

**For example, all else being equal, strong evidence suggests that Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF) cash assistance serves fewer families in poverty; provides smaller monthly benefits; and has more restrictive policies in states with larger Black populations.<sup>52</sup>**

Policymakers should weigh the benefits of providing support through the tax code against the disadvantages. As discussed throughout these principles, there are solutions to address many of the ways in which tax benefits are inequitable. Depending on the budget and political realities, as well as the specific goals of a program, policymakers should consider the tradeoffs of using tax credits versus using public benefits as the vehicle for providing financial support.

### **3. Policymakers should center equity in decisions regarding how taxes are administered.**

Much discussion of tax policy begins and ends with the analysis of the revenue and distributional effects of tax rates and credits. But the technical benefit parameters are only a portion of how individuals and families interact with the tax system. How and when they receive their refund, whether they are required to file a return, and what help they can receive in filing it, and whether they risk harsh penalties for errors in filing all matter significantly to taxpayers. Policymakers and administrators must center equity in these decisions as well.

#### ***a. Tax policy should establish payment mechanisms that meet the needs of people with low incomes.***

##### **Allow people to choose periodic payments**

The EITC and CTC are currently paid out as lump-sum refunds when families file their taxes. For a family with multiple children, these refunds may exceed \$7,000 and can be nearly half of a family's total annual income. At the same time, many people that receive these credits borrow to meet their urgent needs, often at high interest rates.

Tax filers should have more options to best fit their financial needs. Decisionmakers could better serve families with low incomes by giving them the option to receive periodic payments, instead of a lump-sum refund, so they can pay recurring bills. Although the administrative challenges of providing quarterly or monthly payments are not trivial,<sup>53</sup> policymakers must overcome them for tax credits to be effective in helping families meet their ongoing basic needs such as rent, food, and/or child care.

Studies on providing advance funds to families earning low wages has shown it can be an effective approach to improve their wellbeing and economic stability. For example, in a pilot test in Chicago, families with low incomes were sent half of their expected EITC payment as advance quarterly installments.

**Researchers found evidence that the advance payments reduced food insecurity, unpaid bills, and the need to borrow money from family and friends.<sup>54</sup>**

### **Provide advance payments rather than requiring people to spend their own money first.**

Some tax credits are designed to offset specific expenses, such as child care, educational costs, or housing payments. However, these credits require people to pay the full costs of such expenses upfront, just to be reimbursed later. This makes these credits less useful to families with low incomes, who do not have the financial resources to pay the full cost upfront and can only access credit at high interest rates. Without an advance payment option, families with low incomes are unlikely to benefit from the child care credit, even if it is made fully refundable, as has been included in several recent proposals.

Policymakers must include mechanisms that allow for advance payment if tax credits are to be effective for families with low incomes. This is not a new idea; for example, this is the case with the health insurance premium tax credits provided under the Affordable Care Act.<sup>55</sup> However, families with sudden changes in circumstances, such as a job loss or gain, marriage, death, or separation, should not be left liable for repaying credits received in good faith.<sup>56</sup>

### **Policymakers must remove barriers to payments for people with low incomes, including people of color**

Simply the process of receiving a tax refund may be challenging for some people. The Economic Impact Payments, or stimulus payments, provided under the CARES Act highlights the challenges that some of the lowest income households face in receiving payments. By late May 2020, while nearly 70 percent of nonelderly adults overall reported that they had received the stimulus payments, less than six in ten adults with incomes below poverty had received them. People of color were also less likely than white adults to report receiving the payments.<sup>57</sup> Different structural hurdles caused many communities to confront particular problems receiving their payments. Those who faced particular problems include people who are not required to file tax returns; who had the costs of tax preparation deducted from their refunds; who are unbanked; who have no internet access; and who do not have a reliable mailing address.

Many of these barriers can be disproportionately burdensome for Black communities. Black individuals often face more challenges to opening a bank account due to factors such as:

- banks charging higher fees to open accounts in predominantly Black neighborhoods,
- racial bias among the bank tellers, and
- the existence of “bank deserts.”<sup>58</sup>

People who had not already filed taxes for 2018 or 2019 and had not provided a bank account for direct

deposits were required to use an IRS website to request payment and indicate where it should be sent. But Black and Hispanic adults are also less likely to have home broadband internet access.<sup>59</sup>

Payment mechanisms should be tested with the communities that are likely to be the hardest to reach. For example, some stimulus payments were placed on pre-paid debit cards that were mailed to households. This was well intentioned and aimed at avoiding the challenge of having to deposit checks. But the cards that were mailed to provide people with their Economic Impact Payments were not clearly identified as coming from the U.S. Treasury, so many people thought they were junk mail and threw them away.

Tying the stimulus payments to completing IRS tax filing forms also heightened the risk that nearly 12 million eligible people would not receive their payments, since they are not required to file tax returns.<sup>60</sup> The IRS did allow automatic payments to people enrolled in programs like Social Security and Supplemental Security Income (SSI); however, if they had dependent children, they still needed to fill out the forms online, with extremely short deadlines.

It is critical that federal, state, and local governments conduct comprehensive outreach campaigns when distributing payments through the tax system. Policymakers at every level must also provide adequate time and various options for non-filers to respond.

### ***b. Tax policy should reduce the cost and administrative burdens of filing***

Another way policymakers can use the tax system to advance racial equity and economic security for people with low incomes is by transforming the tax filing process.

#### **The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) should initiate the tax filing process**

For many taxpayers, the IRS already has all the information needed to accurately calculate the tax they owe.<sup>61</sup> Policymakers should give the agency the authority to send taxpayers the information they have and the calculated tax, only requiring people to take action if they have additional details that would affect the results. This solution would dramatically reduce the paperwork burden on taxpayers and would get refunds to many people who currently fail to file. Taxpayers should be able to respond by mail, phone, or online (including via a mobile-friendly site).

Placing the onus on the IRS to provide people with calculated tax estimates would save millions of dollars currently paid to commercial tax preparation services. More than half of EITC filers used paid tax preparation services, and pay fees equal to 13-22 percent of the credit they receive.<sup>62</sup> The commercial tax preparation industry charges additional fees for filers with the lowest incomes, such as refund transfer fees.<sup>63</sup> Therefore, this new approach to tax filing could also ensure that filers get their full refunds.

**In the context of our current tax system, policymakers can take steps to reduce the cost and administrative burden of filing.** CLASP recommends the following changes:

- Using information it already has, the IRS should conduct proactive outreach to people who appear to be eligible for refundable tax credits, but who have not applied for them.
- Policymakers should strengthen and expand the Volunteer Income Tax Assistance (VITA) program, which provides free services to help people with low incomes file their tax return. To overcome language barriers that diverse communities may face, VITA sites should provide tax preparation services in multiple languages.
- The IRS should have the authority to ensure commercial tax preparers meet minimum competency standards that help avert errors and improve credit accessibility.<sup>64</sup>

- The IRS should either provide free, online tax filing directly for individuals with low incomes, or regulate the providers of such services to be sure that they do not divert taxpayers to higher-cost alternatives.<sup>65</sup>
- The IRS should expand customer service staff. Doing so would help place the administrative burden of tax filing on the IRS, rather than individuals who file taxes.

### ***c. Audits and verification requirements should not fall disproportionately on people with low incomes***

In recent years, the IRS has been disproportionately auditing taxpayers who receive the EITC, accounting for more than a third of all audits.<sup>66</sup> Audits can reflect and reinforce racial inequities in our tax system.

#### **Research affirms racial and economic bias in tax audits**

Reporting by ProPublica concluded that the counties with the highest audit rates are disproportionately Black, rural, and in the South.<sup>67</sup> This is deeply unjust and incurs stress, time, and financial costs on the taxpayers selected for an audit. Moreover, the vast majority of errors found in the tax returns of individuals with low incomes reflect confusion over how to properly interpret and apply tax rules—not intentional misconduct.<sup>68</sup>

In part, this reflects an increasing mismatch between the expectations embedded in the tax code and the realities of today's society. For example, the tax code presumes that children will live in one household with just their parents for the whole year. In reality, children may live with extended family or move between households, making it less obvious as to which adult should claim the EITC. When it comes to working people, the tax code presumes that all workers will hold jobs that provide W-2 forms. But today, an increasing share of workers with low earnings are part of the gig economy and are treated as independent contractors.<sup>69</sup> This mismatch disproportionately put at risk of audit people of color who are more likely to live in multi-generational households<sup>70</sup> and more likely to work in the gig economy.<sup>71</sup>

#### **Policymakers can undo bias that overlooks the wealthy while targeting people with low incomes and people of color**

At the same time, in recent years, the IRS has audited large corporations and the highest-income filers far less than in the past. The choice to disproportionately audit people with low incomes who receive the EITC, compared to the highest-income filers, has furthered inequities between these two groups.<sup>72</sup> The IRS should reallocate resources to focus on higher-income taxpayers, where enforcement would likely more than pay for itself.<sup>73</sup> The agency should also refocus on investigating deliberate efforts to avoid taxes, rather than on people who may have been confused by the rules. Audits should not impose severe and lasting penalties on people for making mistakes.

Lawmakers should reject proposals that delay payments,<sup>74</sup> increase costs, or restrict access (e.g., through increased paperwork or filing requirements) even when they are framed as measures to reduce error rates. For example, in recent years, members of Congress have suggested requiring people who could benefit from the EITC to pre-certify their eligibility in order to receive refunds.

## **Conclusion**

In addition to providing revenue for necessary public goods, a well-designed tax code can reduce poverty among children, workers and families, promote mobility, and combat the inequities caused by systemic

racism. While the tax system includes some features that fight poverty, most notably the refundable tax credits, too often the tax code falls short. The 2017 TCJA law provides an example of how a tax law can perpetuate racial and wealth inequality in our nation. And the tax code's positive features often fall short of their full potential benefit to families with low incomes because of the challenges they face in accessing the credits they are eligible for.

The tax code will be critical as lawmakers grapple with how to recover from the COVID-19 pandemic and consequent economic crisis and with how to address the racist laws and institutions that have historically hurt people of color and denied them wealth-building opportunities. The tax system also can provide financial support to families through mechanisms ranging from one-time stimulus payments to a reoccurring child allowance. We urge lawmakers to turn to these principles as they consider large and small changes to the tax code. These principles can guide lawmakers in creating tax policy that promotes equity rather than perpetuates or widens existing disparities.

## Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> David Stoesz, *The Excluded: An Estimate of the Consequences of Denying Social Security to Agricultural and Domestic Workers*, Center for Social Development, 2016,

[https://openscholarship.wustl.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1409&context=csd\\_research](https://openscholarship.wustl.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1409&context=csd_research).

<sup>2</sup> Dedrick Asante-Muhammad, Chuck Collins, Josh Hoxie, et al., *The Road to Zero Wealth: How the Racial Wealth Divide is Hollowing Out America's Middle Class*, September 2017,

[https://prosperitynow.org/files/PDFs/road\\_to\\_zero\\_wealth.pdf](https://prosperitynow.org/files/PDFs/road_to_zero_wealth.pdf).

<sup>3</sup> Greg Duncan, Suzanne Le Menestrel, et al., *A Roadmap to Reducing Child Poverty*, The National Academy of Sciences, Engineering and Medicine, 2019,

<https://www.nap.edu/read/25246/chapter/1>.

<sup>4</sup> Alex Tausanovitch and Liz Kennedy, *How Corporate Donors Get Their Tax Breaks and 5 Ways to Fight Back*, Center for American Progress, November 2017,

<https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/reports/2017/11/30/443490/corporate-donors-get-tax-breaks-5-ways-fight-back/>.

<sup>5</sup> Julian E. Zelizer, "Blowing Up the Deficit Is Part of the Plan," *The Atlantic*, December 2017.

<https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2017/12/blowing-up-the-deficit-is-part-of-the-plan/548720/>.

<sup>6</sup> Kim S. Rueben and Megan Randall, *Balanced Budget Requirements: How States Limit Deficit Spending*, Urban Institute, November 2017, <https://www.urban.org/research/publication/balanced-budget-requirements>.

<sup>7</sup> Sharon Parrott, Richard Kogan, and Roderick Taylor, *New Budget Deal Needed to Avert Cuts, Invest in National Priorities*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, March 2019,

<https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-budget/new-budget-deal-needed-to-avert-cuts-invest-in-national-priorities>.

<sup>8</sup> *Table B-3 - Contributions of the 2017 Tax Act to CBO's Baseline Budget Projections*, Congressional Budget Office, April 2018, <https://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/115th-congress-2017-2018/reports/53651-outlook-appendixb.pdf#page=25>.

<sup>9</sup> Alan Rappeport and Maggie Haberman, "Trump Opens Door to Cuts to Medicare and Other Entitlement Programs," *The New York Times*, Updated February 2020,

<https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/22/us/politics/medicare-trump.html>.

<sup>10</sup> Siobhan Hughes and Lindsay Wise, "Deficit Fears Put Senate Republicans and Trump on Coronavirus

Collision Course," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 2020, <https://www.wsj.com/articles/deficit-fears-put-senate-republicans-and-trump-on-coronavirus-collision-course-11588787336>.

<sup>11</sup> Tracy Gordon, Richard Auxier, and John Iselin, *Assessing Fiscal Capacities of States: A Representative Revenue System – Representative Expenditure System Approach, Fiscal Year 2012*, Tax Policy Center, March 2016, <https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/sites/default/files/publication/140136/2000646-assessing-fiscal-capacities-of-states-a-representative-revenue-system-representative-expenditure-system-approach-fiscal-year-2012.pdf>.

<sup>12</sup> Meg Wiehe, Aidan Davis, Carl Davis et al., *Who Pays? A Distributional Analysis of the Tax Systems in all 50 States*, Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy, October 2018, <https://itep.org/whopays/>.

<sup>13</sup> "What Limitations do States Face in Addressing a Coronavirus Pandemic Recession?" the Institute for Illinois' Fiscal Sustainability at the Civic Federation, April 2020, <https://www.civicfed.org/iifs/blog/what-limitations-do-states-face-addressing-coronavirus-pandemic-recession>.

<sup>14</sup> "How do taxes affect income inequality?" *Briefing Book*, Tax Policy Center, updated May 2020, <https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/how-do-taxes-affect-income-inequality>

<sup>15</sup> Christopher Ingraham, "How rising inequality hurts everyone, even the rich," *The Washington Post*, February 6, 2018. <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2018/02/06/how-rising-inequality-hurts-everyone-even-the-rich/>

<sup>16</sup> "Are federal taxes progressive?" *Briefing Book*, Tax Policy Center, updated May 2020, <https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/are-federal-taxes-progressive>

<sup>17</sup> "Highest Historical Marginal Income Tax Rates, 1913-2020," The Tax Policy Center. February 2020. <https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/statistics/historical-highest-marginal-income-tax-rates>

<sup>18</sup> "60 Fortune 500 Companies Avoided all Federal Income Tax in 2018 Under New Tax Law," Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy, April 2019, <https://itep.org/60-fortune-500-companies-avoided-all-federal-income-tax-in-2018-under-new-tax-law/>.

<sup>19</sup> Greg Leiserson, Will McGrew, and Raksha Koppam, *The distribution of wealth in the United States and implications for a net worth tax*, Washington Center for Equitable Growth, March 2019, <https://equitablegrowth.org/the-distribution-of-wealth-in-the-united-states-and-implications-for-a-net-wealth-tax/>.

<sup>20</sup> Asante-Muhammad et al., *The Road to Zero Wealth*.

[https://prosperitynow.org/files/PDFs/road\\_to\\_zero\\_wealth.pdf](https://prosperitynow.org/files/PDFs/road_to_zero_wealth.pdf).

<sup>21</sup> Rebecca Burns, "The infamous practice of contract selling is back in Chicago," *Chicago Reader*, March 2017, <https://www.chicagoreader.com/chicago/contract-selling-redlining-housing-discrimination/Content?oid=25705647>.

<sup>22</sup> Jesse Bricker, Lisa Dettling, and Alice Henriques et al., *Changes in U.S. Family Finances from 2013 to 2016: Evidence from the Survey of Consumer Finances*, Federal Reserve Bulletin, September 2017, <https://www.federalreserve.gov/publications/files/scf17.pdf>.

<sup>23</sup> William Darity Jr., Darrick Hamilton, Mark Paul et al., *What We Get Wrong About Closing the Racial Wealth Gap*, Samuel DuBois Cook Center on Social Equity, April 2018, [https://socialequity.duke.edu/sites/socialequity.duke.edu/files/site-images/FINAL%20COMPLETE%20REPORT\\_.pdf](https://socialequity.duke.edu/sites/socialequity.duke.edu/files/site-images/FINAL%20COMPLETE%20REPORT_.pdf).

<sup>24</sup> Chuck Marr, Samantha Jacoby, and Kathleen Bryant, *Substantial Income of Wealthy Households Escapes Annual Taxation Or Enjoys Special Tax Breaks*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, November 2019, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/substantial-income-of-wealthy-households-escapes-annual-taxation-or-enjoys>.

<sup>25</sup> Steve Wamhoff, *The U.S. Needs a Federal Wealth Tax*, Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy, January 2019, <https://itep.org/the-u-s-needs-a-federal-wealth-tax/>.

<sup>26</sup> Lily Batchelder, "Tax the Rich and Their Heirs," *the New York Times*, June 2020,

<https://www.nytimes.com/2020/06/24/opinion/inheritance-tax-inequality.html>.

<sup>27</sup> Aaron Klein, *What is a Financial Transaction Tax?*, Brookings, March 2020,

<https://www.brookings.edu/policy2020/votervital/what-is-a-financial-transaction-tax-2/>.

<sup>28</sup> Sam Washington, *Child Tax Credit and Earned Income Tax Credit Lifted 10.6 Million People out of Poverty in 2018*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, October 2019, <https://www.cbpp.org/blog/child-tax-credit-and-earned-income-tax-credit-lifted-106-million-people-out-of-poverty-in-2018>

<sup>29</sup> Chuck Marr, Chye-Ching Huang, Arloc Sherman et al., *EITC and Child Tax Credit Promote Work, Reduce Poverty, and Support Children's Development, Research Finds*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, October 2015, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/eitc-and-child-tax-credit-promote-work-reduce-poverty-and-support-childrens?fa=view&id=3793#prowork>

<sup>30</sup> Marr et al., *EITC and Child Tax Credit Promote Work*. <https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/eitc-and-child-tax-credit-promote-work-reduce-poverty-and-support-childrens>

<sup>31</sup> *Policy Basics: The Earned Income Tax Credit*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, updated December 2019, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/policy-basics-the-earned-income-tax-credit>

<sup>32</sup> Darrel Thompson, Ashley Burnside, and Whitney Bunts, *EITC for Childless Workers: What's at Stake for Young Workers*, CLASP, July 2020, <https://www.clasp.org/publications/report/brief/eitc-childless-workers-2020>

<sup>33</sup> Chuck Marr and Yixuan Huang, *Childless Adults Are Lone Group Taxed into Poverty*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, updated March 2020, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/childless-adults-are-lone-group-taxed-into-poverty>.

<sup>34</sup> Duncan et al., *A Roadmap to Reducing Child Poverty* <https://www.nap.edu/catalog/25246/a-roadmap-to-reducing-child-poverty>

<sup>35</sup> Chuck Marr, Brendan Duke, Yixuan Huang et al., *Working Families Tax Relief Act Would Raise Incomes of 46 Million Households, Reduce Child Poverty*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, April 2019, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/working-families-tax-relief-act-would-raise-incomes-of-46-million-households>.

<sup>36</sup> Center on Budget and Policy Priorities (CBPP) estimates.

<sup>37</sup> For discussion of the effect of education tax credits on attendance, see discussion here: Margot L. Crandall-Hollick, *The American Opportunity Tax Credit: Overview, Analysis, and Policy Options*, Congressional Research Service, June 2018, <https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R42561.pdf>. For discussion of the effects of the mortgage interest deduction on homeownership see: William R. Emmons, *Fewer Tax Breaks for-homeowners Homeowners: A Good Thing?*, Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, March 2018, <https://www.stlouisfed.org/publications/housing-market-perspectives/2018/fewer-tax-breaks-for-homeowners>.

<sup>38</sup> Lily Batchelder, Fred Goldberg, and Peter Orszag, *Efficiency and Tax Incentives: The Case for Refundable Tax Credits*, *Stanford Law Review*, Vol. 59, No. 23, November 2006, [https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\\_id=941582](https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=941582).

<sup>39</sup> <https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/briefing-book/what-standard-deduction> *Briefing Book*, Tax Policy Center

<sup>40</sup> Batchelder et al., *Efficiency and Tax Incentives*.

[https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\\_id=941582](https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=941582)

<sup>41</sup> *Table T18-0199 – Tax Benefit of the Child and Dependent Care Credit, Baseline: Current Law, Distribution of Federal Tax Change by Expanded Cash Income Percentile, 2018*, Tax Policy Center, October 2018, <https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/model-estimates/individual-income-tax-expenditures-october-2018/t18-0199-tax-benefit-child-and>.

<sup>42</sup> For a full discussion of needed reforms to high education tax incentives see: Patrick Reimherr, Tim Harmon, Julie Strawn et al., *Reforming Student Aid: How to Simplify Tax Aid and Use Performance Metrics*

- to Improve College Choices and Completion, CLASP, February 2013, <https://www.clasp.org/sites/default/files/publications/2017/04/Final-RADD-WhitePaper-Feb-2013.pdf> and *Higher Education Tax Reform: A Shared Agenda for Increasing College Affordability, Access, and Success*, CLASP, November 2013, [https://www.clasp.org/sites/default/files/publications/2017/04/Nov2013RADD\\_TaxAid.pdf](https://www.clasp.org/sites/default/files/publications/2017/04/Nov2013RADD_TaxAid.pdf).
- <sup>43</sup> *End the tax penalty against immigrant workers*, Institute on Taxation and Economic Policy, April 2020, [https://www.economicsecurityproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/emp\\_ITIN\\_EITC.pdf](https://www.economicsecurityproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/emp_ITIN_EITC.pdf).
- <sup>44</sup> Chye-Ching Huang, *Fundamentally Flawed 2017 Tax Law Largely Leaves Low- and Moderate-Income Americans Behind*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, February 2019, <https://www.cbpp.org/federal-tax/fundamentally-flawed-2017-tax-law-largely-leaves-low-and-moderate-income-americans>.
- <sup>45</sup> *Tax Credits for Puerto Rico*, Puerto Rico Report, January 2019, <https://www.puertoricoreport.com/eitc/#.Xkr8xEp7m70>; <https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R44651.pdf>; Rosanna Torres and Javier Balmaceda, *Why the Federal Government Should Support Puerto Rico's New EITC*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, November 2019, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-budget/why-the-federal-government-should-support-puerto-ricos-new-eitc>.
- <sup>46</sup> David Lanham, *53 million U.S. workers are making low wages, despite low national unemployment*, Brookings, November 2019, [https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/201911\\_Brookings-Metro\\_Pressrelease\\_lowwageworkforce.pdf](https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/201911_Brookings-Metro_Pressrelease_lowwageworkforce.pdf).
- <sup>47</sup> *Policy Basics: Top Ten Facts about Social Security*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, updated August 2019, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/social-security/policy-basics-top-ten-facts-about-social-security>.
- <sup>48</sup> Andrew Kreighbaum, "New Push to Drop Drug Offenses as Barrier to Student Aid," *Inside Higher Ed*, March 2018, <https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2018/03/07/higher-ed-groups-want-end-student-aid-restrictions-applicants-drug-convictions>.
- <sup>49</sup> *Report of The Sentencing Project to the United Nations Special Rapporteur on Contemporary Forms of Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia, and Related Intolerance: Regarding Racial Disparities in the United States Criminal Justice System*, The Sentencing Project, March 2018, <https://www.sentencingproject.org/publications/un-report-on-racial-disparities/>.
- <sup>50</sup> Elizabeth Lower-Basch, *Tax Credits and Public Benefits: Complementary Approaches to Supporting Low-Income Families*, CLASP, April 2008, <https://www.clasp.org/publications/report/brief/tax-credits-and-public-benefits-complementary-approaches-supporting-low>.
- <sup>51</sup> Laura Wheaton, Linda Giannarelli, Michael Martinez-Schiferl et al., *The Effects of the Safety Net on Child Poverty in Three States*, Urban Institute, August 2011, <https://www.urban.org/research/publication/effects-safety-net-child-poverty-three-states>. <https://www.urban.org/research/publication/why-does-cash-welfare-depend-where-you-live>.
- <sup>52</sup> Heather Hahn, Laudan Y. Aron, Cary Lou et al., *Why Does Cash Welfare Depend on Where You Live? How and Why State TANF Programs Vary*, Urban Institute, June 2017, <https://www.urban.org/research/publication/why-does-cash-welfare-depend-where-you-live>. Ife Floyd, *Cash Assistance Should Reach Millions More Families*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, updated March 2020, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/family-income-support/cash-assistance-should-reach-millions-more-families>
- <sup>53</sup> Steve Holt, *Periodic Payment of the Earned Income Tax Credit Revisited*, Brookings, December 2015, <https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/HoltPeriodicPaymentEITC121515.pdf>.
- <sup>54</sup> Kramer, K.Z., Andrade, F.C.D., Greenlee, A.J. et al. Periodic Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) Payment, Financial Stress and Wellbeing: A Longitudinal Study. *J Fam Econ Iss* **40**, 511–523 (2019).

<https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10834-019-09618-2>

<sup>55</sup> For a fuller discussion of advance payment mechanisms for the AOTC, see: Steve Holt, *Help When It's Needed: Advancing the AOTC*, CLASP, June 2014,

<https://www.clasp.org/sites/default/files/public/resources-and-publications/publication-1/Help-When-Its-Needed-Advancing-the-AOTC.pdf>.

<sup>56</sup> Elizabeth Davis, *How a Health Insurance Subsidy Could Cost You Big Time*, Verywell Health, updated August 2020, <https://www.verywellhealth.com/health-insurance-subsidy-could-cost-you-1738407>.

<sup>57</sup> Janet Holtzblatt and Michael Karpman, *Who Did Not Get the Economic Impact Payments by Mid-to-Late May, and Why?*, Urban Institute, July 2020, <https://www.urban.org/research/publication/who-did-not-get-economic-impact-payments-mid-late-may-and-why>.

<sup>58</sup> Jacob Faber and Terri Friedline, *The Racialized Costs of Banking*, New America, updated June 2018, <https://www.newamerica.org/family-centered-social-policy/reports/racialized-costs-banking/>.

<sup>59</sup> *Internet/Broadband Fact Sheet*, Pew Research Center, June 2019,

<https://www.pewresearch.org/internet/fact-sheet/internet-broadband/>

<sup>60</sup> Chuck Marr, Kris Cox, Kathleen Bryant et al., *Aggressive State Outreach Can Help Reach the 12 Million Non-Filers Eligible for Stimulus Payments*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, updated June 2020, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/aggressive-state-outreach-can-help-reach-the-12-million-non-filers-eligible-for>.

<sup>61</sup> Austan Goolsbee, *The Simple Return: Reducing America's Tax Burden Through Return-Free Filing*, Brookings, July 2006, <https://www.brookings.edu/research/the-simple-return-reducing-americas-tax-burden-through-return-free-filing/>; Jessica Huseman, "Filing Taxes Could be Free and Simple. But H&R Block and Intuit Are Still Lobbying Against It," *ProPublica*, March 2017, <https://www.propublica.org/article/filing-taxes-could-be-free-simple-hr-block-intuit-lobbying-against-it>.

<sup>62</sup> Matt Bruenig, *The Myths of the Earned Income Tax Credit*, People's Policy Project, May 2020.

<https://www.peoplespolicyproject.org/2020/05/18/the-myths-of-the-earned-income-tax-credit/>

<sup>63</sup> Paul Kiel, Justin Elliott, and Will Young, "Millions of People Face Stimulus Check Delays for a Strange Reason: They are Poor," *ProPublica*, April 2020, <https://www.propublica.org/article/millions-of-people-face-stimulus-check-delays-for-a-strange-reason-they-are-poor>.

<sup>64</sup> Chuck Marr, *Regulating the "Wilde West" of Tax Return Preparation*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, April 2019, <https://www.cbpp.org/blog/regulating-the-wild-west-of-tax-return-preparation>.

<sup>65</sup> Paul Kiel and Justin Elliott, "TurboTax and Others Charged at Least 14 Million Americans for Tax Prep That Should Have Been Free, Audit Finds," *ProPublica*, February 2020,

<https://www.propublica.org/article/turbotax-and-others-charged-at-least-14-million-americans-for-tax-prep-that-should-have-been-free-audit-finds>.

<sup>66</sup> Paul Kiel and Jesse Eisinger, "Who's More Likely to Be Audited: A Person Making \$20,000 – or \$400,000?" *ProPublica*, December 2018, <https://www.propublica.org/article/earned-income-tax-credit-irs-audit-working-poor>; <https://www.propublica.org/article/irs-sorry-but-its-just-easier-and-cheaper-to-audit-the-poor>.

<sup>67</sup> Paul Kiel, "It's Getting Worse: The IRS Now Audits Poor Americans at About the Same Rate as the Top 1%," *ProPublica*, May 2019, <https://www.propublica.org/article/irs-now-audits-poor-americans-at-about-the-same-rate-as-the-top-1-percent>.

<sup>68</sup> Robert Greenstein, John Wanchek, and Chuck Marr, *Reducing Overpayments in the Earned Income Tax Credit*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, updated January 2019,

<https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/reducing-overpayments-in-the-earned-income-tax-credit?fa=view&id=3960>.

<sup>69</sup> Elaine Maag, H. Elizabeth Peters and Sara Edelstein, *Increasing Family Complexity and Volatility: The Difficulty in Determining Child Tax Benefits*, Tax Policy Center, March 2016,

<https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/publications/increasing-family-complexity-and-volatility-difficulty-determining-child-tax-benefits>; H. Elizabeth Peters and Elaine Maag, *Self-Employment Patterns for Men and Women and Implications for Tax Compliance*, Tax Policy Center, December 2019, <https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/publications/self-employment-patterns-men-and-women-and-implications-tax-compliance>.

<sup>70</sup> D'Vera Cohn and Jeffrey S. Passel, *A record 64 million Americans live in multigenerational households*, Pew Research Center, April 2018, <https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/04/05/a-record-64-million-americans-live-in-multigenerational-households/>.

<sup>71</sup> *The Gig Economy: From the Marketplace-Edison Research Poll*, Edison Research, December 2018, <http://www.edisonresearch.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/Gig-Economy-2018-Marketplace-Edison-Research-Poll-FINAL.pdf>.

<sup>72</sup> Chye-Ching Huang and Roderick Taylor, *How the Federal Tax Code Can Better Advance Racial Equity*, Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, July 2019, <https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/how-the-federal-tax-code-can-better-advance-racial-equity> Paul Keil, "Has the IRS hit bottom?" *ProPublica*, June 30, 2020. <https://www.propublica.org/article/has-the-irs-hit-bottom>

<sup>73</sup> William G. Gale and Aaron Krupkin, *How big is the problem of tax evasion?*, Brookings Institute, April 2019, <https://www.brookings.edu/blog/up-front/2019/04/09/how-big-is-the-problem-of-tax-evasion/>.

<sup>74</sup> Maag, Stephen Roll and Jane Oliphant, *Delaying Tax Refunds for Earned Income Tax Credit and Additional Child Tax Credit Claimants*, Tax Policy Center, December 2016, <https://www.taxpolicycenter.org/publications/delaying-tax-refunds-earned-income-tax-credit-and-additional-child-tax-credit-claimants>.